
 

CITY MANAGER’S REPORT 

September 2023 

Baldwin Public Library 

Staff Development Day  

The Baldwin Public Library will be closed Friday, September 22 for Staff Development Day. This is an 

annual training day for all staff members and we have an exciting and educational lineup for the day. 

 

Library Board  

The Library Board will meet on September 18, 2023 at 7:30 p.m. for its regular meeting. Board meetings 

are held in the second floor Board Room. The next board meeting will be held on Monday, October 16 

at 7:30 p.m. 

Phase 3 Construction Project of the Library's Front Entrance 

Follow along with the library's construction project at www.baldwinlib.org/renovation. The September 

2023 renovation report is now available online. 

Library Tour 

If you would like to learn even more about the library, join Associate Director Jaclyn Miller for a Behind 

the Scenes Tour. You will visit staff areas, learn how items are added to the collection, and hear about 

new programs and services. The next tour will meet in the library's Claudia Ireland room on Wednesday, 

October 25 at 4:00 p.m. 

Upcoming Events of Interest 

The library's fall newsletter was mailed to all homes in Birmingham, Beverly Hills, Bingham Farms and 

the City of Bloomfield Hills. The newsletter shares all upcoming programs, a few of which are highlighted 

below. Register for these programs and more online at www.baldwinlib.org/calendar. 

Creative Composting...with a Sense of Humus! 

Monday, September 25, at 7:00 p.m. 

Join Master Composter Lillian Dean for a one hour hands-on class in making and using earth-friendly 

compost. Topics include: natural mulches, materials for composting, compost maintenance, the 

“underground” soil food web, how to use compost, and compost benefits for healthy plants and planet 

Earth. Registration required. 

Slavery and Its Role at the Constitutional Convention: Lifelong Learning Great Presenters 

Series 

Wednesday, September 27, at 10:00 a.m. 

Richard Bell, history professor at the University of Maryland, takes a deep dive into the darkest corners 

of the 1787 Federal Constitution to explore the wicked alchemy of the Three-Fifths Clause and its affect 

http://www.baldwinlib.org/renovation
http://www.baldwinlib.org/calendar


on U.S. History before the Civil War. Dr. Bell explores how the delegates did their work, reconstructs the 

contemporary opposition their work generated, and considers the legacy of clauses like the Three-Fifths 

in our post-slavery world. 

Read in the Park with Rhonda Gowler Greene and Frank Anthony Polito 

Saturday, September 30, from 11:00 a.m. - 3:00 p.m. 

Head to Beverly Park for the fifth annual Read in the Park event! Meet the authors, walk the Storybook 

Trail, and enjoy beautiful Beverly Park. At 11:00 a.m. visit with Rhonda Gowler Greene, author of over 

twenty-five children's books including the new book, Supergran! Afterwards, walk the Story Book Trail 

featuring one of Rhonda Gowler Greene's books. At 1:00 p.m. visit with Hazel Park native Frank Anthony 

Polito. Mr. Polito has published numerous novels, most recently "Rehearsed to Death" the second in a 

series of cozy mysteries set in the fictional town of Pleasant Woods.  He is a contributor to the lifestyle 

blog Kenneth and his home was featured on an episode of House Hunters. Both authors will take 

questions from the audience and sign books after they speak. Local bookseller The Book Beat of Oak 

Park will be on site selling books from both authors. This event is presented by Baldwin Public Library 

and The Village of Beverly Hills Parks & Recreation, with support from the Friends of Baldwin Public 

Library. 

The Birmingham Museum 

Fall Lecture Series 
The Birmingham Museum’s free fall lecture series at the Baldwin Public Library will resume via Zoom at 
7 PM on the first Thursday of the month (except October) throughout the fall and winter, with monthly 
programs reflecting National Heritage month themes. October 12th’s program will present, “Carlos Lopez: 
The Painter Behind the Controversy”, in honor of Hispanic Heritage Month. Lopez was an important 
Cuban American muralist who painted the 1942 federally funded mural for the Birmingham Post Office 
(now the Surnow Building). Despite his superior credentials and reputation, he was criticized by a small 
but verbal few for the diversity represented in the mural, which depicts a pioneer period picnic in 
Birmingham. Lopez prevailed, however, and the mural still exists, and has been fully restored. A large-
scale reproduction of it is featured in the museum’s current exhibit, “A Tapestry of Birmingham: Exploring 
Our Diversity.” The lecture will explore the amazing career behind the controversy. Registration for the 
video program is available through the library’s website. The exhibit can be seen at the museum Tuesday-
Friday from 1 to 4 p.m. Admission is $7 for adults, $5 for students and seniors, and children 5 and under 
and members of the Friends of the Birmingham Museum are free. 

 
Image courtesy of Surnow Company. 

 

 

https://events.getlocalhop.com/carlos-lopez-the-painter-behind-the-controversy/event/1DgH1XHj3y/


Birmingham Shopping District (BSD) 

Events 

Art Walk 

The second annual Art Walk is planned for October 12 in Downtown Birmingham from 5-8 p.m. 

Merchants are encouraged to sign-up now to host an artist and be a part of the route. 

Entertainment along the route will be provided this year, and the BSD is once again partnering 

with the BBAC to feature artists in stores.  

Holidays 

The BSD is gearing up for the holidays and will have the Winter Markt, Small Business Saturday, 

Santa House and Carriage Ride activities going before the City Commission for approval this 

month. This year, the BSD plans to include late night shopping on Thursdays with participating 

merchants.  

Special Event Planning 

The BSD Board will be setting its 2024 event calendar at its next meeting in October. The BSD is 

considering adding two new events, including:  a winter event (name TBD) in January featuring 

food trucks, outdoor activities and winter white sales at local businesses; and in the fall, the 

Birmingham Burger competition to award the best burger in town! 

Business Development 

Business Recruitment 

A summary of the business usage survey will be assembled and available for the public next 

month. Almost 300 residents, visitors, businesses and employees participated in the survey.  

Property Owner & Broker Round Table 

The BSD will host a property owner and broker round table on October 19 from 3-5 p.m. at Boji 

Group offices above CB2. The round table discussion will include a presentation on the business 

mix analysis, recruitment strategy, and an overview of business and development processes in 

the City.  

Maintenance & Capital Improvements 

Holiday Décor 

DPS has begun installing the holiday lights around the downtown, and the BSD is finalizing other 

decor plans and ideas for the future, including a revamp of the lighted chandeliers, planters and 

new elements for Booth Park and North Old Woodward. 

Landscaping 

DPS is installing new perennials in the landscape beds south of Maple along South Old Woodward.  

Marketing & Advertising 

Brand Extension 

The BSD is developing new logos and brand elements for its signature events and seasonal 

campaigns to complement the new City and BSD brands. Expect to see the holidays with a fresh 

new look this year! 

 

 



Video Features 

Also in the beginning stages of development are new downtown videos geared at business 

recruitment and tourism. The BSD will be taking a deeper dive into the amazing assets of the 

community and business industries, creating unique stories about Downtown Birmingham.  

Holiday Marketing 

Marketing plans for the holidays are being wrapped up and completed over the next month, 

including the Holiday Gift Guide, digital marketing and promotions. The BSD will hold a Merchant 

Meeting in October to share the plans and assist businesses with how they can utilize the 

promotions and collaborate with the BSD.  

Organization 

Grant Funding 

Although small, the BSD received a mighty grant of $1,000 from Main Street Oakland County to 

put towards its new CRM tool that will help to improve efficiency of collecting business data and 

website connections.  

Advisory Committees 

As noted previously, the BSD is establishing three new advisory committees and focus groups to 

help expand its reach, communications and collaborations with specific industries and areas of 

the district, including tourism, restaurants and North Old Woodward. The Tourism Advisory 

Committee will be appointed by the BSD Board at its October meeting, and the restaurant and 

North Old Woodward focus groups will be an open invitation to a meeting this Fall. Those 

interested in participating in either the advisory committee or focus groups should contact BSD 

Executive Director Cristina Sheppard-Decius at csdecius@bhamgov.org.  

Volunteers Needed 

The BSD hosts a number of events throughout the year in which volunteers are needed. This is 

a great opportunity to network with businesses and the community, as well as a great cause – 

supporting Birmingham! Volunteers are currently needed for the following events: 

● Santa House - call for non-profit organizations to volunteer and raise funds! Every 

weekend in December up until Christmas.  

Volunteer duties include event set-up, tear-down, information booth, check-in and monitoring 

kids activities. Please contact Jaimi Brook at jbrook@bhamgov.org for more information. 

BSD Fall Calendar of Events 

Birmingham Farmers Market   Every Sunday now until Oct. 29 at Lot 6 

Art Walk     October 12 

Property Owner & Broker Round Table October 19 

 

2023 Dashboard Metrics 

Retail Occupancy Rate - 99% (out of 1.5 million sq.ft.) 

Office Occupancy - 89% (out of 2 million sq.ft.) 
13 New Business Openings in 2023 (11 more in process) 

75/25% Local vs. National Mix 

Commercial, Mixed-Use & Residential Development Projects In Construction/Planning - 12 projects 

totaling 827,727 sq. ft.  

31 Active Volunteers (Board and Committee members) 

mailto:csdecius@bhamgov.org
mailto:jbrook@bhamgov.org


Building Department 

Board of Zoning Appeals 
There are currently five cases on the agenda for the October 10, 2023 Board of Zoning Appeals regular 
meeting: 
 

1. 1395 Northlawn: Requesting a variance from the minimum distance between the existing house 
under construction and the neighbor’s house to the east. See further explanation below.   

2. 1115 Chapin: Requesting similar variances denied last month regarding maximum lot coverage 
and building height to construct a new detached garage. The appellants feel they reduced their 
request enough for the board to hear it again.   

3. 321 Lake Park: Seeking a variance from the limitation of paved surfaces in the front open space 
to construct circular driveway.  

4. 604 Hanna: Variance from the maximum lot coverage to construct a pergola attached to the rear 
of the existing home. 

5. 660 Mohegan: Requesting a variance from the minimum rear yard setback to construct an 
addition to an existing home.  

 
Further details for 1395 Northlawn: The building permit to construct the new house was issued to the 
property owner on May 1, 2018, and it has been under construction since that date. There have been 
numerous delays for various reasons sparking complaints from some of the neighbors. After the 
department threatened condemnation earlier this year due to lack of progress, the owner hired 
Templeton Building Company to complete the construction of the house. Templeton Building Company 
is familiar with our Zoning Ordinance and after having the as-built survey performed pointed out to the 
Building Official that the distance between principal structures on the east side does not comply with the 
ordinance. The Building Official reviewed the matter and determined that the department did not 
accurately determine the minimum distance when performing the original plan review. The Building 
Official informed the builder that the first step in resolving the deficiency is to seek a variance from the 
Board of Zoning Appeals. The required distance is 15.50 feet and the actual distance is 14.59 feet 
requiring a variance of 0.91 feet. 
 
Landlord Code of Conduct 
The department prepared a letter that we will begin sending to landlords this week announcing the 
Landlords Code of Conduct that the City is promoting. A copy of the Code of Conduct (linked here) will 
be included with the letter for landlords to voluntarily sign and proudly display in their offices to promote 
their pledge to the code. We are encouraging all landlords to sign the document by offering to include 
their names on a list of those who have pledged to abide by the code, which will be maintained on our 
website.    
 
Online Permit Applications 
In the month of August we processed 406 permits online, bringing this year’s total permits processed 
electronically to 3,089. 

 
Monthly Report 
The Building Department’s monthly report provides an update on the following construction activity: 
building permits issued, building inspections conducted, trades permits issued and trades inspections 
conducted.  
 

City Clerk's Office 
 

Calling All Election Inspectors! 
The City Clerk’s Office is taking applications for election inspectors. The November 7, 2023 election will 
be a great learning opportunity for all elections inspectors of all levels of experience as we head into the 
2024 election cycle.  

https://www.bhamgov.org/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/2023/September%202023/Landlord%20Code%20of%20Conduct.pdf
https://www.bhamgov.org/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/2023/September%202023/August%202023%20REPORT%20final.pdf


  
Becoming an election inspector is a valuable opportunity to actively support our democratic process. As 
an election inspector, you play an essential role in ensuring fair and transparent elections, while 
safeguarding the rights of your fellow citizens. With training and experience, election inspectors build a 
deeper understanding of the election process and all of the safety and security measures in place to 
ensure that elections continue to be conducted with accuracy and efficiency in a safe manner.  
 

Below is the link for signing up as an election inspector for the November 7, 2023 election. All the training 
classes are included along with placement requests and the additional information the Clerk's Office will 
need. There have been some updates to the form so please take your time to fill everything out 
completely.  
 

Birmingham Election Inspectors Training Selection & Placement Form:  
https://forms.gle/qeFcieg4QZwUeNez8 
 

Please email elections@bhamgov.org with any questions you may have.  
 

Keep in mind the following dates for 2024 
 Presidential Primary February 27, 2024 (most likely) but could be on March 12, 2024 

depending on when pending legislation takes effect 
 State Primary - August 6, 2024 
 General Election - November 5, 2024 

 
General Election on November 7, 2023 
Birmingham will hold a general election on Tuesday, November 7, 2023. At this time, the ballot will 
include four Birmingham Commissioner seats and three Birmingham Library Board positions, all for four-
year terms. Birmingham residents will vote on a senior millage proposition and a proposed Marihuana 
Sales ordinance amendment. Information regarding the senior millage is available on the City’s website 
at www.bhamgov.org/seniormillage. Information regarding the Ordinance Amending Prohibition of 
Marihuana Sales is available on the City’s website at www.bhamgov.org/cannabis. 
 

What is on the ballot? 
Candidate Section 
Birmingham Commissioner (Vote for not more than 4, 4 Year Term)  

 Clinton Baller 
 Brad Host 
 Anthony Long 
 Therese Longe 

 

Library Board Member (Vote for no more than 3, 4 Year Term) 
 Wendy Friedman 
 Karen Gilbert Rock 
 Curtis Trimble 
 Jennifer Wheeler 

 

Proposal Section  
Senior Millage Proposition 
Do you approve of the addition of a new 0.33 mill levy to collect approximately $1,053,750 per year  
in revenue to be disbursed to the City of Birmingham for the purpose of making interim  
improvements and establishing a sinking fund for a senior center that will provide an array of  
services for older citizens for a three year term, ending on July 1, 2027? 

 Yes 
 No 

https://forms.gle/qeFcieg4QZwUeNez8
https://forms.gle/qeFcieg4QZwUeNez8
mailto:elections@bhamgov.org
http://www.bhamgov.org/seniormillage
http://www.bhamgov.org/cannabis


Ordinance Amending Prohibition of Marihuana Sales 
Shall the Birmingham City Code ordinance, Chapter 26 – Businesses, Article XII, which currently  
prohibits the sale of marihuana in the City  of  Birmingham,  be  amended  to  authorize  and   
allow  one  (1)  medical  marihuana  facility  and  one  (1)  marihuana  recreational establishment  
to operate in the City of Birmingham? 

 Yes 
 No 

 

Absentee Ballot Applications 
All voters on the permanent absentee ballot application list should have received their application by mail 
for the November 7, 2023 election. If for some reason you did not receive your absentee ballot application 
or you are away from your regular mailing address, submit an absentee ballot application online through 
mi.gov/vote. 
 

*Keep in mind that a ballot cannot be forwarded, be sure to review your mailing address 
information and any departure/return dates to ensure your ballot is delivered to the proper location. If 
you are unsure about the address you have on file, please reach out to elections@bhamgov.org or 248-
530-1880.  
 

Initial Absentee Ballot Mailing 
Absentee ballots will be mailed out near the end of September to voters who submitted an application. 
Absentee ballots can be returned in person to the Clerk’s Office, in the dropbox located behind City Hall, 
or mailed to City Clerk, P.O. Box 3001, Birmingham, MI 48012. 
 

*Remember to use only the drop boxes for your jurisdiction.  
Drop boxes are specific to a voter’s jurisdiction. For example, a Birmingham voter can only use a 
Birmingham drop box. If the Birmingham voter uses a drop box in a neighboring jurisdiction such as 
Royal Oak, Bloomfield Township or Southfield Township, there will likely be a delay in getting those 
documents to the Birmingham City Clerk’s office in order to be processed. Absentee Ballot Applications 
and Absentee Ballot Return Envelopes always have your jurisdiction’s address and return information on 
the outside of the postcard or envelope.     
 

Proposal 22-2 
New Permanent Ballot List 
One of the requirements in Proposal 2022-2 is that clerks now maintain a Permanent Ballot List. The 
application for the upcoming November 7, 2023 election will include new checkbox language for voters 
to opt into receiving a ballot for every election. Going forward, absentee ballot applications will not be 
required for any voter who has opted into the Permanent Ballot List. During partisan primary elections, 
such as the presidential primary in March 2024, permanent ballot voters will need to respond to a mailing 
and select which ballot type they would like to receive. Typically the ballot types are Democratic Party 
Presidential Primary, Republican Party Presidential Primary, and if applicable, a ballot without the 
Presidential Primary if there is a non-partisan question accompanying the Presidential Primary Election. 
A preview of the application is pictured below with the new check box to opt into the Permanent Ballot 
List.  

https://mvic.sos.state.mi.us/AVApplication/Index
mailto:elections@bhamgov.org


  
No Postage Necessary! 
Starting with the November 7, 2023 general election all absentee ballot applications and absentee ballot 
return envelopes for the entire State of Michigan are equipped with a business reply mail permit that will 
cover the cost of postage for any ballot or application mailed within the United States.  
 

New Look to Return Envelopes 
Starting with the November 7, 2023 general election all absentee ballot return envelopes will be purple. 
The United States Post Office and Michigan Bureau of Elections worked to redesign these envelopes and 
changed the color from green to purple to increase the efficiency of processing election mail.  
 

 



 
 

Early Voting 
Another component of proposal 2022-2 includes a Constitutional right to no less than 9 days of early 
voting in each State and Federal election (even year election) for no less than 8 hours per day. Although 
the upcoming November 7, 2023 election is not a State or Federal election, Oakland County Elections 
Division, the City of Birmingham, Bloomfield Township and Southfield Township plan to work together to 
pilot and offer early voting at the Bloomfield Township Library. Oakland County also plans on hosting a 
county-wide Early Voting Location at Waterford Oaks. Stay tuned for more information on Early Voting.    
 

New Military and Overseas Voter Changes 
The governor signed legislation on May 3, 2023 to allow additional time to receive absentee voter ballots 
from military and overseas voters. This change comes after Michiganders approved Ballot Proposal 22-2 
to amend the state’s Constitution last year. The new law states that absentee ballots from military and 
overseas voters will be counted if the ballot return envelope was postmarked on or before Election Day 
and received within six days following the election. Voters who are in the military or will be overseas 
during the November 7, 2023 election must apply for a MOVE ballot at https://www.fvap.gov/michigan.  
 

Greenwood Cemetery Advisory Board (GCAB) 
The GCAB recently completed their 2022-2023 Annual Report which was received by the City Commission 
on September 11, 2023.   The next meeting for the Greenwood Cemetery Advisory Board will be Friday, 
October 6, 2023 at 8:30 am. To view Greenwood Cemetery Advisory Board agendas and minutes visit 
www.bhamgov.org/GCAB.       
 

Board of Ethics 
The next Board of Ethics meeting date has been set for Tuesday, September 26, 2023 at 1:00 p.m. to 
review the draft opinion for Commission Baller regarding the establishment and administration of 
foundations. More information on the Board of Ethics is available at www.bhamgov.org/ethics.  
 

 
 

https://www.fvap.gov/michigan
http://www.bhamgov.org/GCAB
http://www.bhamgov.org/ethics


Board Appointments 
The City of Birmingham is looking for dedicated individuals who want to give back to their community by 
serving on one of our many boards or commissions. Birmingham’s different boards and commissions 
make recommendations that shape the City’s future. Serving on a board or commission is a great way to 
get involved in your community, meet new people and make a positive impact. Visit 
www.bhamgov.org/boardopportunities to view all the available openings and apply to make a difference.  

 

Board Openings Application 
Due by Noon 

Interview/ 
Appointment at City 
Commission meeting 
7:30 p.m. 

Ad Hoc Aging in Place 
Committee 

1 Alternate Member 10/11/23 10/16/23 

Advisory Parking 
Committee 

3 regular members (large retail, restaurant 
owner, downtown employee) 1 regular 
member term ending 9/1/2024, 2 regular 
members term ending 9/1/2026 
 

1 alternate member term expiring 9/1/2026 

Until Filled  

Architectural Review 
Committee 

1 regular member term ending 4/11/2026 
1 regular member term ending 4/11/2025 

Until Filled  

Birmingham Shopping 
District 

1 regular member, A resident from an 
adjacent neighborhood, 4-year term ending 
11/16/2027 
 

1 regular member, A resident within the 
Principal Shopping District, 4-year term 
ending 11/16/2027 
 

2 members, A majority of members shall 
be business operators or persons with 
interest in property located within the 
district, 4-year term ending 11/16/2027 

10/11/23 10/16/23 

Birmingham Area 
Cable Board 

1 regular Birmingham resident, term 
ending 3/30/24 
1 regular Birmingham resident, term 
ending 3/30/26 
1 alternate Birmingham resident, term 
ending 3/30/25 

Until Filled  

Board of Review 2 alternate members term ending 
12/31/2025 
 

Until Filled  

Board of Zoning 
Appeals 

1 alternate members term ending 
2/18/2026 
2 regular members term ending 
10/10/2026 

9/27/23 10/2/23 

Brownfield 
Redevelopment 
Authority 

1 Regular Members term ending 5/23/2026 
1 regular member Term ending 5/23/2024 

Until Filled  

http://www.bhamgov.org/boardopportunities


Design Review Board 2 Regular members expiring 9/25/26 9/13/23 9/18/23 

Ethics Board 2 Alternate members term ending 
6/30/2026 

Until Filled  

Historic District 
Commission 

2 Regular members expiring 9/25/26 9/13/23 9/18/23 

Historic District Study 
Committee 

1 Regular member term ending 6/25/2026 Until Filled  

Housing Board of 
Appeals 

3 Regular Members, terms ending 
5/4/2026 

Until Filled  

Martha Baldwin Park 
Board 

1 Regular member term ending 5/1/2024 
1 Regular members term ending 5/1/2027 

Until Filled  

Public Arts Board 1 alternate member term ending 1/28/2025 
1 alternate member 1/28/2026 

Until Filled  

Stormwater Utility 
Appeals Board 

3 regular member term ending 1/31/2026 
2 alternate members 1/31/2025 

Until Filled  

Triangle District 
Corridor 
Improvement 
Authority 

1 regular business owner term ending 
12/15/2026 

Until Filled  

 

City Manager’s Office 

Baldwin House Update 

The City Manager’s Office is pleased to announce that the Baldwin House parking matter will be 

completed and presented to the City Commission on Monday, October 16, 2023 at the regular meeting. 

The Manager’s Office, together with the City Attorney, has been able to complete a very thorough 

investigation. We have conducted written and verbal interviews with most of the residents affected by 

the Baldwin House parking situation. We have taken the time to cross reference all of the data and have 

made agreements with the Baldwin House representatives. All of our findings, conclusions and resolutions 

to make Baldwin House residents whole will be presented to the City Commission.  

YMCA Building Update 
The Birmingham YMCA project continues as City staff met with two YMCA officials, seeking preliminary 
building use needs for the Y's continued use of the building with Next after the current three-year 
agreement expires. City staff and an official from Next also met with Congresswoman Haley Stevens and 
Congresswoman Rashida Tlaib to discuss the services offered by Next and the City's purchase of the 
YMCA. Both congresswomen toured Next's current facility and spoke with a number of Next members 
who were in the building. City staff will be meeting with Next officials to discuss their preliminary building 
needs at the YMCA moving forward.   
 
Ad Hoc Aging in Place Committee  
The Ad Hoc Aging in Place Committee met on August 30, 2023.  The guest speaker was Cris Braun, 
Executive Director of Next.  Ms. Braun provided a comprehensive overview of Next and the services 
provided by Next.  The committee also examined City census and demographic data, the SEMCOG 
Southeast Michigan Regional Forecast through 2050, the SEMCOG Economic and Demographic Outlook 
for Southeast Michigan through 2050, the Next 2022 Community Survey, the Area Agency 1-B (AAA 1-
B) Services Information Sheet and 2019 Oakland County Poll Research Study and lastly, the AARP Guide 
for Family Caregivers. 
 



The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, September 27, 2023.  City Planner Dupuis will present 
on aging in place matters as identified in the 2040 Citywide Master Plan, and Assistant Building 
Official Morad will present on current City zoning laws that may affect progressive strategies relating to 
aging in place.   
 

Communications 

Around Town e-Newsletter 

 

October Edition 

The communications team is working on the October edition of 

the Around Town e-Newsletter, which will include information 

about the Fire Department Open House, the November 7, 2023 

election, discounted fall golf rates, the Birmingham Art Walk 

event, leaf collection and more. Follow this link to view the 

September edition of the Around Town e-Newsletter. 

High Open and Click Rate 

We are pleased to report the average open rate for the Around 

Town e-Newsletter is 68% and the average click rate is 12%, far 

exceeding the average government open rate of about 32% and 

3% click rate. The communications team strives to provide 

timely and informative articles, videos and images for our 

readers.   

City Calendar (Print Edition) Reminder 

There is a misprint in the City calendar (print edition) for the meetings listed below. All meetings are 

accurate on the City website and gmail calendars. We have added messaging to our communications 

calendar for the October meetings.  

Meeting Calendar Misprint  
(Print Edition)  

Correct Dates 

Joint City Commission/Planning 
Board 

October 9, 2023 October 23, 2023 

City Commission Meeting October 23, 2023 October 16, 2023 

 

Educational Video Series 

Behind the Scenes with Birmingham Uncovered Podcast 

Go behind the scenes with Birmingham Museum 

Specialist Caitlin Donnelly in our new educational 

video where Caitlin shows us her studio and 

discusses the inner workings of her popular 

podcast, Birmingham Uncovered. The recently 

launched podcast already has nearly 600 

downloads and has been accessed all over the 

world. Follow this link to access the short video, and 

listen to the podcast in your device’s play store or 

at www.bhamgov.org/birminghamuncovered. 

 

 

http://www.bhamgov.org/aroundtownsept23
http://www.bhamgov.org/aroundtownsept23
https://youtu.be/k1IgBTEcHCc?si=Ge8TFNlhc0VdIIkZ
http://www.bhamgov.org/birminghamuncovered
http://www.bhamgov.org/aroundtownsept23
https://youtu.be/k1IgBTEcHCc?si=Ge8TFNlhc0VdIIkZ


BIRMINGHAM CITY COMMISSION - UPCOMING AGENDA ITEMS 
 

Meeting Topic Commissioner Dates Addressed Status 
(resolved/ongoing) 

8/28/23 City water and sewer system M: McLain 
S: Host 

8/28/23  
9/11/23 

In progress 

8/28/23 Biodiversity  M: Haig 
S: Host 

8/28/23  
9/11/23 
 

In progress 

6/5/23 Discuss unimproved streets 
and infrastructure 

M: Host 
S: McLain 

Upcoming Workshop In progress 

5/8/23 Parking operations M: Baller 
S: Host 

5/8/23  
5/22/23  

In progress 

5/8/23 Woodward noise M: Host 
S: McLain 

5/8/23  
6/5/23  

In progress 

2/27/23 Bench and Little Library for 
Pat Andrews 

M: Host 
S: McLain 

3/13/23  
5/8/23 

In progress 

1/10/22 Leaf blowers M:Baller 
S:Host 

1/24/22  
10/3/22  
4/3/23  
5/8/23  
6/5/23  
8/14/23 
9/11/23 

In Progress 

8/15/22 Speed bumps & traffic 
mitigation efforts 

 8/29/22 
8/14/23 

In progress 

 
 
Resolved 

Meeting Topic Commissioner Status 

11/14/22 Renters Rights M: Host Resolved 

12/5/22 Mayor/MPT Selection McLain Resolved 

4/11/22 BBCC - Mental Health 
Workshop - More time to talk 

M: Baller S: 
Haig 

Resolved 

5/9/22 Pickleball Baller, no vote Installed on 6-3-22 

1/24/22 Social Districts  M: Schafer  
S: Boutros 

No formal action taken 
by the Commission 



5/23/22 Commission Meeting Start 
Time 

Baller No changes for now 

8/15/22 Birmingham Country Club M: Host  
S: Haig 

Resolved, letter sent 

9/12/22 Banner M: Baller S: 
Host 

Completed 

12/5/22 Lighting to sustainability 
board 

Haig To be explored by 
Sustainability Board 

6/13/22 Sustainability Board M: Schafer 
S: Host 

Resolved 

1/10/22 Food Trucks M: Host  
S: Schafer 

Staff monitoring 

4/25/22 Improvements in Information 
Provision and Methodology 

M: Haig  
S: Baller 

Resolved 

3/13 Community foundation 
(review former letter from 
Kucharek) 

Baller Resolved 

3/28/22 City Manager Selection 
Process 

M: Host  
S: Boutros 

Resolved 

1/9/23 Ad Hoc Senior Services 
Committee 

M: Baller 
S: Longe 

Resolved 
 

1/10/22 Commissioner Conduct No vote Resolved  

8/28/23 Add an Alternate to Ad Hoc 

Aging in Place Committee 

 

M: McLain 
S: Host 

Resolved 

 

 
Engineering Department 

2023 Construction Update 

The following construction projects are currently underway: 

 

- Parking Lot No. 5 Slope Repair: Fence installation is complete; planting will occur at the end of 

the summer.  

- 2022-2023 Cape Seal Program (southeast corner of the City): Cape seal treatment has been 

completed and the contractor is completing punch list items to close out the project.  

- Cranbrook Road Non-Motorized Pathway Improvement Program: Construction started for this 

project on Cranbrook Road. The contractor began work on 14 Mile and is working north.  

- 2023 Concrete Sidewalk Program: The contractor began work on the following items:  residential 

area 6: Quarton Road to Maple Road, and western City limits to Lakeside Drive, downtown area 

1A: Chester Road to N. Old Woodward, and Rouge River to Maple Road, ADA Ramps within the 



Downtown Area, miscellaneous repairs throughout the City, miscellaneous sidewalk repairs in 

Shain Park, installation of bicycle pads and racks in various locations throughout the City.  

- Pierce Street Paving Project (14 Mile Road to Lincoln): Construction is continuing on the water 

main replacement and road installation.  As a reminder, Pierce Street is closed between 14 Mile 

Road and E. Southlawn, and between E. Southlawn and Lincoln is one-way northbound traffic.  

- 2023 Asphalt Resurfacing Program: Paving has been completed on the proposed streets, and the 

contractor will complete crack sealing on streets east of S. Eton between Villa and Attard, in 

addition to punch list items.  

- 2023 Sewer Rehabilitation Project: This project will begin soon and includes cleaning and 

televising the sewer, and sewer lining at various locations throughout the City.  

- 2023 Sidewalk Trip Hazard Program: The contractor has started work in the City.  They completed 

the remaining work in Area 6, and will start work in Area 7: Maple Road to Quarton Road, and 

Quarton Lake to Adams.  

- Lincoln Hills Golf Course Tee No. 1 Tee-Box and Cart Path Improvements: The contractor has 

completed the restoration of the project and they are completing punch list items. The upper tee 

should be opened shortly:  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

- Brown Street Paving Project (City’s Project): Brown Street between S. Old Woodward and 

Woodward was opened to traffic on August 17, 2023.  The contractor is completing punch list 

items to close out the project.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



- Woodward Ave and Brown/Forest Intersection Improvements (MDOT):  In the next couple of weeks, 

MDOT will be starting on construction of improved pedestrian crossings and traffic signals at Woodward 

and Brown, and Woodward and Forest.  There will be a one-lane closure on Woodward Avenue during 

construction, and there will be times when Brown Street and Forest Street will be closed for up to 10 

days for construction. The City will share information with the public about upcoming lane and road 

closures.   

Affected property owners will receive information about these projects.  For more information regarding 

these projects, please contact the Engineering Department at (248) 530-1840.  

 

Fire Department 

Trench Rescue Training 

During the week of September 4, 2023, all Birmingham firefighters completed trench rescue training at 

the northern end of Springdale Golf Course property.  This training simulated a person who was trapped 

and partially covered under dirt and mud while trying to repair a sewer or water main.  The OAKWAY 

technical rescue team, which Birmingham has trained members on, has responded to several of these 

types of emergencies in the past throughout southeastern Michigan.  The goal of this training is to have 

all Birmingham personnel prepared to make a rescue without having to wait for outside assistance.  The 

department was also joined by DPS members throughout the week to observe the training and learn of 

the possible dangers.  The Fire Department would like to thank DPS for digging the hole and providing 

a location for the training.   

   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Human Resources 

 

New Hires 
The City of Birmingham extends warm congratulations to our newly hired employees from August 13, 2023 to 

September 12, 2023. Their skills, expertise, and enthusiasm are a valuable addition to our team. We welcome 

them to our staff! 

Department Position Name Type 

DPS Public Services Manager Markus, Charles  FT 
Admin/Management 

Treasury Support Staff Rais, Elizabeth  FT AFSCME 



Police Crossing Guard Sczesny, Diane  PT Seasonal 

Police Crossing Guard Kirkpatrick, Elesha  PT Seasonal 

Police Crossing Guard Rehm, Linda  PT Seasonal 

Police Police Officer Walker, Matthew  FT BPOA 

Police Police Officer Lease, Cameron  FT BPOA 

 
 

July Hiring Anniversaries 
The City of Birmingham celebrated the hiring anniversaries of several employees. We extend our heartfelt 

appreciation for their exceptional service and unwavering dedication. Their contributions are deeply valued and 

recognized. 

 

Years Of 
Service 

Employee Department Position 

33 Folk, Connie DPS Recreation Coordinator 

25 Davis, Jennifer Police Support Staff 

23 Reed, Pamela Treasury Support Staff 

23 Koch, Christopher Police Police Captain 

8 Syts, Stefan  Police Police Officer 

8 Craft, Rebekah  Library Library Dir 

8 Morton, Christopher  Engineering Engineering Tec 

8 Hill, Nicholas  Police Police Officer 

7 Ljungvall, Brandi Police Support Staff 

6 Brook, Jaimi  BSD Communication & Special 
Events  

5 Erickson, Andrew  Community 
Development 

Building Inspector 



5 Rondeau, Jeffrey  Community 
Development 

Building Inspector 

4 Waynick, Richard  Police Parking Meter Maintenance 
Assistant 

3 Sweeting, Sheila  Library Library Assistant 

1 Pitts, Valerie  Treasury Support Staff 

1 Coatta, Melissa  Engineering City Engineer 

1 Watson, Destinee  Police Pt Dispatcher 

 
 

Employment Opportunities 
The City is currently accepting applications for the following positions. To submit an application or for more 
information go to www.bhamgov.org/jobs.  

Department Position Type Application Closing 

Building Plumbing Inspector Full Time Until Filled 

DPS Fleet Mechanic 
(Teamsters) 

Full Time Until Filled 

DPS  Ice Arena 
Concessions & 
Maintenance 

Part Time Until Filled 

DPS Streets Sewer Water 
Operator (Teamsters) 

Full Time Until Filled 

Community 
Development 

Support Staff A 
(AFSCME) 

Full Time Until Filled 

 

Information Technology 

 

IT Assistant Position 

The IT department is currently reviewing candidates for the open IT assistant position. We hope to have 

that position filled soon. 

 

IT Conferences 

The IT Manager has two conferences he is attending this month. The first is the Michigan Government 

Management Information Sciences conference. Their mission is to provide a forum for public sector 

agencies to exchange information and technology best practices that enhance the delivery of 

governmental services across the State of Michigan. The second is the Government Technology Michigan 

Digital Government Summit. The Digital Government Summit brings together technology focused public-

sector professionals with leading industry partners to connect on innovative approaches, get inspired and 

http://www.bhamgov.org/jobs


discover new technologies. IT Manager Eric Brunk is on the advisory board for this event and was on a 

Digital Transformation panel at the summit last year. 

 

AI Committee 

The AI committee is currently working on guidelines for generative AI usage by City personnel.    The 

goal is not to limit or restrict the usage of generative AI but to guide users who are interested in adding 

generative AI as a tool to support their daily tasks. 

 

Planning Department 

 

Planning Board 

A tentative Planning Board schedule of scheduled and/or recently completed items is provided below: 

1. Health Club/Studio Use in B4 Zoning District – Completed 

2. Dumpster Enclosures – Study Session (October 11, 2023) 

3. Triangle District Mixed-Use Standards – Study Session (October 11, 2023) 

4. 388 S. Bates – Community House – Community Impact Study & Preliminary Site Plan Review 

(September 27, 2023) 

5. 720 S. Adams – Community Impact Study & Preliminary Site Plan Review (October 25, 2023) 

Multi-Modal Transportation Board (MMTB) 

The MMTB is reviewing upcoming capital improvement projects for FY 2024-2025. Accommodating space 

for sidewalks along Shirley Drive and Arlington Road will be part of the review process. 

Public Arts Board (PAB) 

Marshall Frederick’s sculpture “Freedom of the Human Spirit” in Shain Park was recently cleaned and 

waxed for general upkeep. The PAB will provide signage and wayfinding for the Birmingham Art Walk on 

Thursday, October 12, 2023.  

Sustainability 

The Environmental Sustainability Committee (ESC) is deep into the data gathering phase of the 

Greenhouse Gas Emissions inventory, which is slated to be complete, or near complete by the end of the 

year. The ESC has held several public engagement outreach efforts to help inform the Sustainability and 

Climate Action Plan, which is the second task that the ESC will be completing in 2024. The remaining 

scheduled engagement activities for the first leg of this project are as follows:  

 Birmingham Engage Survey – Environmental Sustainability (LIVE NOW) 

 Municipal Round Tables – September – October 2023 

In the meantime, the Planning Division has continued to grow its knowledge base and contribute to 

sustainability efforts in the City. At this time, the Planning Division is participating, or has participated in 

the following groups: 

 SEMCOG Healthy Climate Task Force – In September 2023, Planning Director Nicholas 

Dupuis was appointed to the Healthy Climate Task Force. With funding from the Inflation 

Reduction Act through the US EPA’s Climate Pollution Reduction Grant, SEMCOG will develop a 

Healthy Climate Plan for Southeast Michigan. This plan will connect and uplift existing state, 

regional and local plans, while preparing communities to be competitive for $4.6 billion in 

implementation grant funding for the policies and programs it identifies. 

https://engage.bhamgov.org/environmental-sustainability-committee


 Catalyst Leadership Circle – The Catalyst Leadership Circle (CLC) is a peer networking group 

of sustainability leaders in Michigan that falls under EGLE’s Catalyst Communities program. 

Planning Director Nicholas Dupuis and City Planner Leah Blizinski have been participating in the 

program since 2022 after receiving Silver Level recognition from the Michigan Green Communities 

challenge. 

 SolSmart – The City recently signed a letter of commitment to join the SolSmart Program. The 

program is a no-cost technical assistance program that is funded by the U.S. Department of 

Energy Solar Energy Technologies Office and led by the ICMA and IREC. By participating in this 

program, the City will learn from national best practices to expand solar energy use in the City of 

Birmingham. In the end, Birmingham will be recognized with a designation of Bronze, Silver, Gold, 

or Platinum. 

 EV Smart Cities – EV Smart Cities is a recognition program designed to provide cities with a 

roadmap to electric vehicle (EV) readiness, including securing funding and getting projects off 

the ground. The path to becoming EV ready involves a portfolio of best practices and actions that 

include both simple steps and more complicated initiatives that make it possible for any 

community to participate. The Planning Division is currently working on completing the self-

directed portions of the program. 

 Michigan Green Communities – Michigan Green Communities (MGC) is a Statewide 

sustainability benchmarking, networking, and technical assistance program. Aside from annual 

participation in the MGC Challenge, the Planning Division regularly attends webinars and trainings 

that MCG offers. 

 Birmingham Green Group – The Planning Division coordinates a regular monthly meeting of 

City staff to discuss sustainability issues that are new or ongoing, large or small. This group 

challenges each other to think green wherever possible, and fosters essential collaboration 

between departments in the sustainability realm. 

 Friends of the Rouge Partnership – The Planning Division has recently begun a partnership 

with the Friends of the Rouge that will permit for regular monitoring of the Rouge River corridor 

in Birmingham and will provide for opportunities for residents to get involved in activities such as 

spring and fall bug hunts. The City will receive data on the health of the river and its ecosystems 

that will help protect Birmingham’s most valuable natural resource. 

In addition to all of the above activities, the Planning Division continues to maintain regular Birmingham 

Green newsletter columns, provides feedback on various departmental activities, and continues to seek 

out grants for sustainability related projects.  

Police Department 

CoRe Grant Update 

When the Police Department entered into an agreement with the Oakland County Health Network 

(OCHN), the Auburn Hills Police Department and the Bloomfield Township Police Department to create 

our CoRe program, a grant through the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration 

(SAMHSA) was applied for.  This grant was scheduled to expire in September of this year, at which time 

the City would then be responsible for our share of the cost of the program. There are funds still 

remaining in the grant and at recent meetings with members of the CoRe program, it was determined 

that OCHN would file for an extension to allow more time to utilize these remaining funds. The Police 

Department has received notification from OCHN that the extension request was approved by SAMHSA, 

which extends our project period until 09/29/2024.  However, based on the fund balance, OCHN provided 

a projection that the funds are expected to last until the beginning of March 2024. 

 
 

https://icma.org/
https://www.irecusa.org/


Parking Systems Update 

Construction 
Repairs continue at the North Old Woodard Garage, including: concrete restoration, handrails, painting 
of ceilings, walls, and stairwell walls, and the installation of LED lights. 

The exterior walls of the garage are also being painted to help improve the look of the garage. 

Finances 
Beginning in October, the City will begin collecting all revenue from its five parking garages. The City 
hired SP+ as its third party operator over 30 years ago. During that time, SP+ collected the revenue on 
the City’s behalf. This change will help streamline operations and allow the City to collect all parking 
revenue. The City already collects revenue from parking meters and citations.  

Park Street Parking Structure Backup 

On Wednesday, September 6, 2023 there was a technical error with the new parking equipment at the 
Park Street garage that caused a significant backup resulting in some guests waiting 20-30 minutes to 
exit the garage.  

SP+, the City’s third party operator, had staff onsite trying to correct the issue and assist guests who 
were exiting the garage. Unfortunately, there was a communication breakdown that led to several issues 
that have been addressed:   

- Patron delays in exiting the garage. The City has spoken with SP+ about this and reiterated the 
desire to expedite patron's exiting the structure in the future.  While the City understands SP+'s 
desire to make sure processes are followed for compliance with tickets and revenue, it is the City's 
policy to always be empathetic with the public who are waiting in lines caused by equipment 
issues or any other type of issue.  

- The Police Dispatch phone tree has been updated and they now know to not only call the SP+ 
office, but also the SP+ Facility Manager and the City’s Parking Manager. 

- If a situation like this occurs in the future, SP+ representatives have been reminded to contact 
the Parking Manager for input, direction and awareness. 

- The Police Department/Parking Enforcement was not aware of how to remove the gate arms on 
the recently installed TIBA equipment. The arms can be removed to allow immediate exit from 
any parking structure. Procedures have been created explaining how to remove the TIBA gate 
arms so staff will know how to perform the task in the future.  

- It has been reinforced to SP+ that if the Police Department or Parking Enforcement Assistant 
responds to an issue at one of the parking structures, all SP+ employees should defer to their 
judgement. While SP+ has their own policies and procedures, City policies and decisions should 
be primary in these situations.   

The Parking Manager is following up on these issues to ensure they don't happen again. This is the first 
known equipment issue since the new TIBA equipment was installed. The issue has been resolved and 
all equipment is functioning properly.  

 

 

 

 



Occupancy 
 

 

 
Future Agenda Items 
Download a summary of future agenda items. 
Future Workshop Items 
Download a summary of future workshop items. 

Chester Garage (880) 16.00%

Old Woodward (745) 23.00%

Park Garage (811) 30.00%

Peabody Garage (437) 45.00%

Pierce Garage (706) 36.00%

AUGUST AVG CAPACITY

https://www.bhamgov.org/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/2023/September%202023/Future%20Agenda%20Items%20September%202023.pdf
https://www.bhamgov.org/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/2023/September%202023/Future%20Workshop%20Items%20September%202023.pdf

